A CLERKING WORKSHOP AT PENDLE HILL

In the interests of transparency, I will admit to being a fairly organised person, sometimes even an efficient person (unfortunately, sometimes too efficient). And although organisation and efficiency can be helpful attributes for being clerk of a monthly meeting, I didn't think that they are the essential attribute. And so since I became clerk of my monthly meeting after the rise of Canadian Yearly Meeting in August 2012, I couldn't help but continue to ask myself not only why my Meeting asked me to be clerk, but also what I need to think about, and learn in order to be a clerk who can faithfully serve her Monthly Meeting. 

A clerking workshop seemed like a good idea, and I applied to Home Mission & Advancement Committee (HMAC, now Education & Outreach) for assistance, talked to my home Meeting regarding support, and registered for participation in a clerking workshop at Pendle Hill for February 2013. 

It was not to be. The winter of 2013 wasn't a very bad one in southern Ontario, but the night before I was to leave for the clerking workshop, the snow began to fall, and it kept falling. By the time I reached the airport, my flight (along with many others) was cancelled, with no flights to Philadelphia planned until the next evening – too late for the workshop.

A year passed, and I still felt doubts about my fitness as clerk, and about what I could/should do and how I should be doing it. I applied to Education & Outreach Committee (formerly HMAC) and my home Meeting requesting support, and I re-registered at Pendle Hill for the clerking workshop with Deborah Fisch (Iowa Meeting, Conservative, Paulina MM) and Deborah Shaw (North Carolina Yearly Meeting, Conservative, Friends Meeting Greensboro NC). 

The winter of 2014 in southern Ontario has been challenging, especially in the snow and cold department. But the second weekend of February had some sunny days and I travelled to Philadelphia easily. 

I arrived at Pendle Hill with enough time to walk the cleared paths and orient myself to the various buildings. I arrived with plenty of time to settle in and to relax before the workshop began.

This article has had a long prologue; what I'm really supposed to be writing about is the workshop. Writing about the experience of participating in a workshop is difficult, however, because it is just that, an experience, an experience with a group of people working together to understand the basics of clerking: setting up an agenda and working with the committees in one's Meeting, the joys and challenges of clerking – learning to know the Friends in one's Meeting better; talking about ways to return to being grounded in the spirit when one has been distracted, or how to find ways to respect a person who is challenging in Meeting for Worship with attention to Business and also to respect everyone else, and the ineffable aspects of clerking for which I have no words.

Deborah Fisch asked us to take back to our Meetings that which most moved our hearts. I will try to do that here, knowing that learnings from this weekend will continue to unfold within me and – I hope – transform me – as I continue to participate in Meetings for Worship for Business, whether as clerk or in the body of Friends.

Here are the things that most moved me:

· My number 1 job as a clerk is to love my Meeting

· My number 2 job as a clerk is to listen – to listen for when love is happening and when we've reached the sense of the Meeting

· My number 3 job as a clerk is to prepare myself and to help prepare my Meeting for Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business so that we can be present for the things for which we can't prepare.

I learned that I will move into the gift of clerking as I practise it. 

Expecting to be changed by being in the presence of the divine is why early Friends came to Meeting. I want to be willing to be changed as I work together with my Meeting and listen together with Friends for what love requires of us. 

In the workshop, I heard that in a number of the Meetings represented by friends participating in the clerking workshop, most of the Friends who come to worship on a Sunday stayed for the business meeting. In my home Meeting, that isn't so: perhaps twenty come to worship, and about six or eight stay for the business meeting. I don't know why this is, however, Deborah Fisch gave me a way to think about it: 

“Any business that doesn't move us towards love and community is superfluous. So test when we are overburdened: does this move us closer to love? Then it's worth it. If it doesn't, then perhaps it's time to let it go. We need to use the time we've been given to be faithful.” 

We are an aging Meeting; many of us feel overburdened. I hope that I can be a clerk that uses my Meeting's time wisely and fruitfully. Will this bring more Friends to Meeting for Worship with attention to Business? I don't know. But I believe it will benefit my Meeting and allow me to grow as a clerk.

Thank you to Education & Outreach and to Hamilton Meeting for their support. 

- prepared by Glenna Janzen, February 2014.

